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September 19, 2018 
 
William E. Kirwan, Chair Maryland Commission on Innovation and Excellence in Education  
Maryland Department of Legislative Services  
90 State Circle Annapolis, MD 21401 
 
Dear Chairman Kirwan,  
 
As the medical director of a large school-based health center program, serving more than 1500 low-income 
students in northwest Baltimore, I have been closely following the Commission on Innovation and 
Excellence in Education discussions regarding health and behavioral services for at-risk students.  I am 
pleased that the Commission recognizes the critical role school-based somatic and behavioral health 
services can play in improving health and educational outcomes, particularly for at risk students.   
 
Funding to support health services delivery in school was discussed at the August 14, 2018 meeting of 
Workgroup 4.  At the conclusion of that discussion it seemed that the recommendation was narrowed to 
limit funding for a health services practitioner, unless a school first chooses to become a community school.  
I urge you to insure that the funding recommendation specify school-based health centers for all schools 
that meet the concentration of poverty criteria and not be limited in placement to just community 
schools.  

 
School-based health centers are a critical part of the healthcare safety net for at-risk children and are 
typically located in schools with a high concentration of poverty.  They provide some level of primary 
healthcare and, when adequate funding is available, also incorporate behavioral and oral health services. 
They are proven to improve both health and academic outcomes for vulnerable students, including: 
decreased absenteeism, improved attendance, school performance, grade promotion, and high school 
completion as well as increased vaccination and preventive services and decreased asthma morbidity, 
emergency department use, and hospitalization.  As a result, the Community Preventive Services Task Force 
(CPSTF) recommends the implementation and maintenance of school based health centers in low-income 
communities to promote health and educational equity.i   
 
Most school based health centers in Maryland, and across the nation, are not located in community 
schools.   While some schools have chosen to implement both the community school model, and school-
based health centers, that decision is based on the specific needs and resources of the school and its local 
community.  Not all schools may be able to become a community school in order to open a school based 
health center.  Additionally, the process of becoming a community school is lengthy and might not result in 
a school-based health center onsite in the school.   
 
Existing school-based health centers could benefit from additional funding to support and sustain their 
operations, and to expand to provide additional services and supports for the students who need them 
most.  New school-based health centers may be desperately needed in schools not currently in a position to 
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fully implement the community school model.  If the Kirwan Commission narrows its funding 
recommendation to schools that are able to become community schools, the depth and breadth of health 
and behavioral services available to most Maryland children who live and learn in concentrated areas of 
poverty would be severely limited.   
 
 
Thank you for the opportunity to submit these comments to the Kirwan Commission.  Please do not 
hesitate to contact me regarding school-based health centers or my recommendations.   
 
 
Sincerely,  
 

During fellowship I received a Young Investigator Award from the Academic Pediatric 

Association to evaluate the feasibility of implementing group well child care at 
community health centers.  Findings from this qualitative study underscore the pivotal 

role of tailoring to population and setting when implementing innovative programs.  My 

role as Sinai Site PI for your Preconception Care in Pediatrics multicenter trial allows me 

to support and evaluate program implementation, including the identification of 
stakeholder perspectives.  Through this work I have gained skills in both qualitative and 

quantitative methods, and content expertise in group well child care, interconception 

women’s health, and well child care redesign.  I completed formal coursework in health 
care quality, patient reported outcomes, health services, epidemiology, biostatistics, and 

community based participatory research at the Bloomberg School of Public Health where 

I earned a Master of Science in Public Health in May 2012.   
 

I am passionate about medical education and committed to providing superior instruction 

in pediatric primary care.  As a resident I was twice recognized for my outstanding 

teaching.  At Sinai I serve as the Director of Primary Care Resident Education.  I have 
experience producing educational materials for a wide audience.  In one of my ongoing 

collaborations with the Division of General Pediatrics and Adolescent Medicine, I serve 

as an associate editor for Pediatric Ambulatory Care Curriculum of the Physician 
Education and Evaluation Center (PEAC).   

 

My experiences caring for low income urban children in a variety of settings, along with 
my work on well child care redesign, have prompted an interest in placed based delivery 

of primary care services.  In an office based primary care model, despite our best efforts, 

we struggle to address transportation issues, parental work schedules, and 

communication with schools and other community agencies where our patients spend 
the bulk of their time.  Delivery of services in these community-based settings could 

improve patient satisfaction, adherence, care quality, and health outcomes.  Given the 

interconnections between education and health, school is an ideal venue for such 
efforts.  I would embrace the opportunity to provide children with high quality healthcare 

where they are, and to support implementation of curricula and school policies that 

promote health beyond the traditional care realm.  I currently work collaboratively with 

division members on a variety of projects and would build upon these relationships, and 
create new partnerships, to successfully implement and evaluate the KIPP program and 

support the important work of the Rales Center.   
 
I have included my curriculum vitae for your review and would be glad to provide letters 

of reference upon request.   

 
I look forward to speaking with you.  Thank you for your consideration. 

 

Sincerely,  

 

 
Katherine A. Connor, MD, MSPH 

Greenspring Pediatric Associates  
5101 Lanier Avenue 

Baltimore, MD 21215 

 
 
Katherine A. Connor, MD, MSPH 
Medical Director, The Rales Health Center  
The Ruth and Norman Rales Center for the Integration of Health and Education 
Email: kconno14@jhmi.edu 
Mobile: 773-573-7805 
 
 
 
  

                                                 
i Knopff et al. School Based Health Centers to Advance Health Equity: A Community Guide Systematic 
Review. Am J Prev Med 2016;51(1):114–126.   
https://www.thecommunityguide.org/findings/promoting-health-equity-through-education-programs-and-
policies-school-based-health-centers 
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